
 

Summary of position 
Earthquake strengthening project 

Background 

In 2011 we received a letter from the Wellington City Council regarding the Clubhouse being a 
“potentially earthquake prone building”. In 2014, at our request, Dunning Thornton Consultants 
undertook a detailed seismic assessment of the Clubhouse. DT’s work was led by a club member, DT 
Director/Structural Engineer Paul Brimer. 

Seismic ratings can be calculated for different parts of a building, with the building’s overall rating 
being the lowest of the individual ratings. 

DT’s final report found that the ground floor of Clubhouse was at about 15% Importance Level 2 
(IL2), of new building standard (NBS), and the first floor is about 40% of new building standard. As 
the building’s overall rating (15%) is less than 34%, the Clubhouse is considered to be ‘earthquake 
prone’. 

DT noted that the ground underneath the club house was “potentially liquefiable”. Two holes were 
bored next to the club in 2014. These show that there is at least 4.5m of fill before rock could be 
found. Geotechnical engineers have said that any further work required to quantify the potential 
ground movement during a seismic event would be expensive and intrusive.  

Questions also exist about the stability of the retaining wall between the Clubhouse and Oriental 
Parade. Investigations have shown that the Clubhouse and seawall are not structurally connected, 
but failure of the seawall would likely cause catastrophic damage to the Clubhouse. 

As the Clubhouse rests on land leased from the Wellington City Council, and as the retaining wall is 
the property of the Council, we asked the Council to undertake a detailed seismic assessment of the 
land and the retaining wall. The Council has refused to do so, and consider that the matter is our 
responsibility. 

Further background reading 

More information can be found in the following documents: 

• 2014 Detailed seismic assessment and 2017 seismic summary (these documents should 
be read together) 

• 40% detailed design sketch and 67% concept design sketches 
• Borehole analysis and sketch of site profile 

Our obligations 

The Clubhouse was formally ‘yellow stickered’ in September 2014. This means that by September 
2029, we must either:  

 strengthen the Clubhouse so that it exceeds the legal minimum requirement of 34% of the 
NBS and is no longer earthquake prone; or 

 demolish the Clubhouse. 

In simple terms, strengthening requires us to strengthen the Clubhouse to at least 34% of NBS. 



Our options to strengthen the Clubhouse 

We have two options for strengthening the Clubhouse: option 1 (to 40%, NBS IL2) and option 2 (to 
67%, NBS IL2). 

 The 40% option involves installing a steel portal frame in the Wardroom, and strengthening 
certain ground floor walls with plywood bracing. No ground stabilisation is required. 

 The 67% option involves installing three steel portal frames in the Wardroom, installing steel 
beams along the front of the Wardroom, and strengthening certain ground and first floor 
walls with plywood. The ground under the club would need to be stabilised in order to get to 
67% of the NBS. 

Options also exist to improve the downstairs bathroom areas (this is discussed in more detail below). 

Neither option addresses the stability of the Council’s retaining wall. 

Our recommendation is to pursue the 40% option only. 

 Option 1 (40%) Option 2 (67%) 

Approximate cost $200k (excl bathroom upgrade) $1.1m (excl bathroom upgrade) 

Time to complete 6-8 weeks 6 months 

Summary of work  Install a steel portal frame 
(running front to back) in the 
middle of the wardroom 
together with reinforced 
concrete ground beams. 

 Strengthen a number of walls 
with plywood bracing, mainly at 
the bathroom end of the ground 
floor 

 No ground stabilisation required 

 Stabilise the ground below the 
Clubhouse 

 Install three steel portals in the 
Wardroom 

 Install steel beams and bracing 
(internally or externally) along 
the front of the Wardroom  

 Strengthen a number of walls 
with plywood, on both the 
ground and first floors 

Key risks  Stability of the seawall  Stability of the seawall 

 Uncertainty about what is 
required to stabilise the ground. 

Advantages • Planning is more advanced, with 
engineering design complete and 
architectural design work partly 
complete 

• Little ground work required, only 
the foundations for the steel 
portal.  

• Limited disruption to Coenes 
(mainly noise during working 
hours). Little or no loss of rent. 

• Limited disruption to members. 
The work could be completed in 
one hit or easily phased.  

• Cheapest option.  

• A more resilient building 



 Option 1 (40%) Option 2 (67%) 

Disadvantages • Some clients require an NBS of 
at least 80% before they will 
book a venue (about 5% of our 
existing clients). 

• Does not address the risk from 
the seawall. 

• Significant geotechnical 
surveying, engineering and any 
groundwork required before the 
actual building strengthening is 
done. The cost of this work is 
uncertain, but will be high. 

• Much greater risk of unexpected 
issues causing an increase in 
costs. 

• More difficult to fund. 

• More intrusive for both 
members and Coenes (the 
building would be closed for 
about 6 months). 

• Significant commercial 
consequences for the Club as we 
would have no rental or 
functions income for at least 6 
months (about $100k). 

Our options to improve the bathrooms 

Both strengthening options will involve some rebuilding some walls in the Men’s and Women’s 
ground floor bathrooms. Given the damage that will be done, and the cost to reinstate, we believe 
that we should also consider whether these areas remain fit-for-purpose given the conditions of the 
existing fitout, which is looking tired. 

Options include: 

 Do minimum: repair damage caused by strengthening only and reinstate the accessible toilet 
(this is likely to be required by the Wellington City Council as a condition of the building 
consent process for the seismic upgrade works)  

 Light cosmetic improvements: renew floor and wall surfaces, while retaining as many 
existing fittings as possible, and reinstate the accessible toilet 

 Greater cosmetic improvements: as above, but including new fittings, and perhaps screening 
the Men’s showers from the toilet area 

 Clean sheet redesign: a clean sheet redesign of the entire area 

We have no plans or cost estimates for upgrading the bathrooms, beyond reinstatement following 
strengthening works. An upgrade completed as part of the earthquake strengthening project will 
cost less than undertaking the same upgrade at a later date. 

Q&As 

What is wrong with the ground below the Clubhouse? 

Based on the results of a 2014 bore hole, we believe that the ground below the Clubhouse has 
approximately 4.5m of fill between the concrete foundation slab and the underlying bedrock. Our 
advice is that there is a risk that fill of that type will liquefy in the event of an earthquake, which may 
in turn weaken the Clubhouse structure. 



We will need to stabilise the ground in order to achieve an NBS rating higher than 40%. Geotechnical 
engineering advice will be required to know more about how the ground will perform in an 
earthquake, and to understand how the ground can be stabilised. 

Could we strengthen the building to 67% of the NBS without stabilising the ground? 

We could strengthen the Clubhouse structure to 67% of the NBS without stabilising the ground. 
However, regardless of the strength of the structure, we would still only achieve an overall 40% of 
the NBS rating, limited by the ground conditions. We don’t consider that this option will materially 
increase the survivability of the Clubhouse in a significant earthquake. 

What will it take to investigate the ground conditions and the retaining wall? 

Investigating the ground conditions will involve drilling more boreholes beneath the clubhouse, and 
analysing the samples. We have estimated that this work will cost at least $30k. We estimate that 
the design for the stabilisation work will cost a similar amount. 

We’re unsure what it would take to determine the strength of the retaining wall. However, the work 
would be more complex, and so we expect the cost would exceed that for investigating the ground 
conditions. 

How will these options be funded 

How we fund an earthquake strengthening project will depend on how much the project will cost. 
More investigation of both options is necessary before a detailed funding proposal could be 
prepared. 

External funding options may exist, but these cannot easily be explored until a more advanced 
strengthening plan is available.  

Our recommendation 

We recommend pursuing the 40% option only. We consider that it best balances our obligation to 
strengthen the Clubhouse and to protect its occupants, the likely cost, and the uncertainties posed 
by the ground and retaining wall conditions. 

We also recommend investigating options to improve the downstairs bathroom areas beyond the 
‘do minimum’ option. The intent is to obtain preliminary cost estimates to allow us to make a more 
informed decision on how to proceed in the bathroom areas. 

What next? 

It will likely take us at least 6 months to fully investigate, design and cost a firm strengthening plan. 
The final strengthening plan will then be put to a special general meeting for approval. 

You will be given an opportunity to see and agree to the final strengthening proposal before we 
commit to it. 

Estimated timeline 

2018 Planning, designs, costing 
Late 2018 Designs shared with members 
Early 2019 Special general meeting 
Winter 2019 or 2020 Building work 



What we want from members at the AGM 

Strictly, the Board does not require approval from members to either investigate or undertake either 
strengthening option. However, this is an important decision, and we don’t want to proceed without 
members’ support. 

For now, we want guidance about whether we should continue to explore both the 40% and 67% 
options, or to focus on only one of them. Significant investment is required simply for the 
engineering, design and planning for either option. Focussing on one option only will limit these 
costs. Our recommendation is to focus on the 40% option only. 

We also want to know your appetite for upgrading the downstairs bathroom area, and in particular, 
whether there are any options which you don’t consider it necessary for us to investigate. 

The motion to be put at the AGM 

We will put the following motion to the AGM: 

That the Board continue to investigate the 40% option only. 

Depending on the views of members, the following motions may be substituted on the night: 

That the Board continue to investigate the 67% option only. 

That the Board continue to investigate both the 40% and 67% option. 

The thinking about the bathroom upgrade is at an early stage, as so we don’t propose to put a 
motion to the AGM. Instead, we propose to judge the opinion of the members and act accordingly. 


